
MAKING CONNECTIONS   

New Leadership Academy to be Launched  in 2013   

Fall Issue 

Debbie Will, President 

 
varieties of wireless 
communication tools 
as they "connect" with 
friends - both old and 
new.  This is the gen-
eration who can type 
with their thumbs 
faster than many of us 
can navigate a key-  
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   I n my many years 
as a member of 
AAFCS/VAFCS and 
as an FCS profes-
sional, I have valued 
the many connections 
I have made.  As a 
college student, I was 
in awe of the profes-
sionals I met while at-
tending regional and 
state VAFCS meet-
ings.  These profes-
sionals were state offi-
cers, advisors to the 
other student unit 
groups, keynote or 
workshop speakers, or 
people who stepped 
up to mentor the next 
generation of leaders. 
     As a new profes-

sional, those same 
VAFCS leaders contin-
ued to serve as men-
tors and provided 
many ideas and sug-
gestions to this begin-
ning teacher.  In the 
years since, the net-
working opportunities, 
professional develop-
ment, and friendships 
made have remained 
invaluable as I contin-
ued my journey in the 
Family & Consumer 
Sciences profession. 
   How do we connect  
today?  Just look at 
our students and you 
will find them on Face-
book, Twitter, 
Pinterest, and all other  

years and the other will 
have been a member for 
more than 10 years.  Men-
tors must apply by Decem-
ber 1, 2012.  Talk about 
making connections!   
   More information on this 
amazing opportunity can 
be found at aafcs.org - 
click on Featured Events 
and then click on NEW! 
2013 Leadership Academy. 

   An exciting opportunity 
will be available next sum-
mer for our newest mem-
bers and our more experi-
enced members to connect 
for the purpose of building 
leadership potential.  The 
2013 Leadership Academy 
will meet on June 25-26 in 
Houston, prior to the 
AAFCS Annual Confer-
ence.  New professionals 
with a BS degree or 

greater and up to 5 years 
membership in AAFCS 
must apply by October 1, 
2012 and 15 candidates 
will be selected.  Academy 
participants will be 
matched with two AAFCS 
members who have been 
active in various aspects of 
leadership within AAFCS at 
the national and/or state 
level. One mentor will have 
been a member for 5-10 
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Presidentõs Message, cont. 

"Connection" can be defined as:  

something that connects, joins, 

or relates -a link or bond; a 

relationship  or association; and 

(often  plural ) an acquaintance, 

especially one who is influential 

or has prestige.  
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local "Taking it to the Streets" 
event with other FCS profes-
sionals in your area.  Making 
connections is what it's all 
about...we look forward to see-
ing you!  

board. This new style of con-
necting means quick, almost 
"sound bite", responses to an 
invisible person through a 
screen (unless, of course, you 
are on Skype or OoVoo!). 
   "Connection" can be defined 
as:  something that connects, 
joins, or relates-a link or bond; 
a relationship or association; 
and (often plural) an acquaint-
ance, especially one who is in-
fluential or has prestige.  Tech-
nology is a blessing - it has en-
abled us to "connect" with long-
lost friends, share comments 
and ideas quickly with others, 
and expand our circle of friends 
and colleagues.  However, let's 
not forget the value of relation-

ship as part of that connection.  
Face-to-face interactions 
among FCS professionals and 
students preparing to enter the 
field enrich the connections that 
we make electronically.  Being 
together strengthens that sense 
of family that we have as pro-
fessionals and strengthens 
FCS as a profession. 
   Your VAFCS board will be 
working hard this year to make 
connections with each of you.  
You can be part of that by at-
tending the Northern Region 
Professional Development 
Meeting in October, gathering 
other FCS professionals in your 
region together for coffee and a 
chance to talk, or organizing a 

Executive Director, Carolyn Jackson (l) 
with Bev Card, AAFCS Director -at-

Large  

an increase of 47% in revenue 
and 29% in individual participa-
tion over last year.  The Annual 
Giving Campaign exceeded its 
planned goal of $28,000 by 
$6,280. The Distinguished Ser-
vice Award Campaign ex-
ceeded its planned goal of 
$30,000 by $5,910.  Overall, 
AAFCS ended the previous 
year on a reasonably strong 
note.  

"Connecting Professionals: Leadership in Action" ... 

...was the theme for the 103rd 
AAFCS Annual Conference & 
Expo June 24-27, 2012 in       
Indianapolis.  Nineteen FCS 
professionals from Virginia 
were registered for this dy-
namic and informative confer-
ence.  Our own Beverly Card, 
CFCS served as Director-at-
Large and was announced 
during the Senate's business 
meeting as candidate for 
president-elect in 2013.  
   After last year's full Senate 
meeting, complete with the 
approval of two resolutions, a 
bylaws amendment,  
and the creation of the new 
Associate Member category, 
this year's Senate proved to 
be much more low-key.  Deb-
bie Will and Sylvia Mullen   

served as Senators and voted 
to approve a number of bylaws 
changes.  Nothing in the pro-
posed revisions to the AAFCS 
bylaws did anything drastic in 
terms of the structure or man-

agement of the association.  
Rather, these changes were 
made for consistency and clar-
ity, in some cases moving 
items to different articles or 
sections, or correcting termi-
nology to match current prac-
tice.  
   AAFCS ended the year with 
5,125 members, a decrease of 
5.4% from the previous year.  
While there was a membership 
decline, it was not as great as 

in years past.  The Virtual Pro-
fessional Development 
(Webinar) program saw  



summer experience. Badiyyah 
Waajid, GTAP coordinator and 
course instructor, facilitated 
service learning activities in 
Ghana. Students were enrolled 
in two courses: early childhood 
administration and global stud-
iesðincluding 20 clock hours of 

service in Ghanaian communi-
ties. This effort generated over 
$2,000 in Ghana Cedis 
(currency) for the programs. It 
wasnôt all work, however! 
Weekends were dedicated to 
excursions and activities such 
as relaxing on Biriwa Beach, a 
canopy walk through the lus-
cious rain forest, feeding croco-
diles, learning African drum-
ming and dancing, and explor-
ing ancient historical sites that 

programs.  It wasnôt all work, 
however! Weekends were dedi-
cated to excursions and activi-
ties such as relaxing on Biriwa 
Beach, a canopy walk through 
the luscious rain forest, feeding 
crocodiles, learning African 
drumming and dancing, and 
exploring ancient historical sites 
that connect this West African 
country and the U.S. It was a 
life-changing event for FCS  
students!  

   In summer 2012, Virginia 
State University (VSU) Family 
and Consumer Sciences (FCS) 
students spent two weeks en-
gaged in a service learning pro-
ject designed to help build    
vibrant communities for families 
and children in Ghana, West 

Africa.  
   Imagine it! A former homeless 
street-child dedicated to doing 
anything for the beloved village 
orphanage and school he 
founded. A former special edu-
cation teacher who founded a 
special needs school with voca-
tional training. A humorous ath-
lete who uses sports to advo-
cate for young mothers, helping 
them learn to batik fabricsðan 
ancient West African art form, 

to sustain their families; also 
helping the founder of a 6-room 
village school to build his struc-
ture one brick at a time. The 
VSU students had the opportu-
nity to work with these fascinat-
ing individuals during this two-
week stay in the country of 
Ghana.  
   Compared with a typical sum-
mer for students, this interna-
tional experience was as chal-

lenging as it was exciting! Five 
FCS students were selected 
from many applicants for a 
$5,000 Ghana Travel Abroad 
Project (GTAP) scholarship, as 
part of a five-week summer 
session. Alice Joyner, FCS de-
partment chair at VSU, was in-

strumental in securing scholar-
ship funding for this creative 

FCS Students, Taking it to the Streetséand Villages, of West Africa  
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SAVE the DATE  
Northern Region Fall Professional Meeting  

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 18, 2012  
3:30 Registration -- Speakers & Dinner  

Fairfax Marriott at Fair Oaks (same place as last year)  

Early registration deadline ï October 1, 2012  

ñEmbracing and Managing Changeò ï  

Leadership in Action   

 

Badiyyah Waajid teaches at the Sankofa 

School in Ghana, demonstrating pre-

school teaching concepts to classroom 

teachers who had just participated in a 

training workshop. The teachers were in 

the classroom observing and interpreting, 

as the younger children only spoke the 

native language of Fante. 



   The International Federation 
for Home Economics XXII 
World Congress was held in 
Melbourne, Australia from July 
16-21, 2012. The theme of the 
Congress was ñGlobal Creativ-
ity and innovation: Developing 
Capacities for Sustainable Fu-

turesò. There were more than 
750 professionals from all over 
the world in attendance.  
   Joanne Pearson served as 
the VAFCS delegate to the 
IFHE Council Meeting. Council, 
where the ñbusiness decisionsò 
of the Federation take place, 

was held on July 16 and July 
20, 2012. Key votes enacted 
during the meeting included the 
approval of the IFHE Resolu-
tion 2012 ñGlobal Wellbeingò, 
and approval of the IFHE Budg-
ets for 2013 and 2014. New of-
ficers for the Federation are 

Carol Warren (Australia) ï 
President for 2012-2016, VP 
Europe ï Gerda Casimir 
(Netherlands), VP Pacific ï 
Tony Worsley (Australia), and 
Member Representative Ameri-
cas ï Audrey Drayton 

(Barbados). 

Report from IFHE Congress in Melbourne, Australia   
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   Daisy Stewart Cartwright , 

associate professor in the 

School of Education in the 

College of Liberal Arts and 

Human Sciences, has been 

conferred the ñassociate pro-

fessor emeritaò title by the 

Virginia Tech Board of Visi-

tors. Daisy is now retired and 

living in Holiday Island, AR.           

Congratulations, Daisy! 

Joanne Pearson, 4th from left at 
the IFHE Congress 

   In addition to serving as vot-
ing delegate, Joanneôs duties 
as Vice President for the 
Americas included presenting 
a report of activities within the 
Americas during the last two 

years, reporting from the Pro-
ject Assessment Committee, 
and chairing the Region of 

Americas Business Meeting.   

   Virginia was well repre-
sented at IFHE Congress by 
Julia Beamish, Beverly Card, 
Patti Fisher, Irene Leech, 
Peggy Meszaros, and Joanne 

Pearson. Julia, Patti, and 
Peggy each presented re-
search papers in concurrent 
sessions. In addition to submit-
ting abstracts of papers, which 
were refereed in order to be 
selected to present the paper 
at Congress, it was possible to 
submit full papers for possible  
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Where will YOU be on  
April 19-20, 2013?  

Well, if you mark your calendars 

now, we hope you will be with the 

rest of your FCS friends and col-

leagues at the VAFCS Annual 

Meeting in Richmond. An exciting 

and relevant conference is being 

planned and we want you to be 

there! More information will be 

coming through the newsletter, 

the website, and the listserv.  



   The Northern Region has an 
exciting professional develop-
ment meeting planned for 
Thursday October 18, 2012 at 
the Fairfax Marriott at Fair 
Oaks. Please see the related 
article and the registration bro-
chure in this newsletter.  

   A great big ñthank youò goes 
out to Alice Joyner for volun-
teering to coordinate a get-
together for the Southeastern 
Region, LuAnn Bender for ex-
pressing interest in coordinat-

ing a regional gathering in the 
Harrisonburg area, and Mary 
Rapoport for agreeing to help 
with gatherings in the South-
west area.  
   Contact Gloria Harmon at  
gloriaharmon@msn.com if you 
are interested in meeting with 

any of the areas mentioned 
above or if you would like to or-
ganize your own regional get-
together for FCS professionals 
in your area.  

Regional News  

Virginia was well represented at 

IFHE Congress by Julia Beamish, 

Beverly Card, Patti Fisher, Irene 

Leech, Peggy Meszaros, and 

Joanne Pearson.  

publication in the International 
Journal of Home Economics. 
Five papers, of the more than 
60 papers submitted, were se-
lected as the ñBest Peer Re-
viewed Congress Papersò. One 
of the five papers receiving this 
award was submitted by Patti 

Fisher (Virginia Tech) and 
Sophia Anong (University of 
Georgia) entitled ñHealth Status 
and Household Saving Behav-
iorò.  

   In recognition of the 20th An-

niversary of the United Nations 

International Year of the Family 

(IYF) which will take place in 

2014, IFHE has started a re-

lated campaign entitled 

ñEmpowering Families, Indi-

viduals and Communities 

through Home Economicsò. 

Watch for details on how all 

Family and Consumer Scien-

tists in Virginia can be a part of 

this two-year campaign leading 

to 2014 and the IYF 20th Anni-

versary celebration. To see a 

full description of the IYF cam-

paign and the IFHE Resolution 

passed at Council go to the 

IFHE webpage at www.ifhe.org.  
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   Now that the General Assembly has concluded, I just want to take a moment and say an official ñThank 
youò to VAFCS for the prestigious ñFriend of the Familyò award this year.  It is humbling and very rewarding.  
Your ñDay on the Hillò was a great successðI believe all of the hard work you each put into it paid off very 
well. 
   We managed to keep working on childhood obesity issues this year and helped obtain health insurance 
coverage for legal immigrants in Virginia for their first five years during the 2012 legislative session, so your 
kind award has helped us keep focused on helping Virginia families. 
   Please know that I really appreciate this award and will keep working for families of Virginia.  I am certain 
that you all will continue doing your good work in the future as well.  Please let me know what I can do to help 
VAFCS in the future. 

(Letter received from Dr. John M. OôBannon, Virginia House of Delegates) 



"Taking it to the Streets"  ...  

...has a new theme starting this 

year - ñThe Impact of the 

Economy on Families: Strate-

gies and Solutions" . The very 

popular obesity prevention ini-

tiative was moved to a Commu-

nity, therefore, it's time for our 

grass-roots educational efforts 

to take on a new focus. With so 

many Americans feeling the im-

pacts of layoffs along with in-

creasing costs of food, housing, 

medical care, and just about 

everything else, this is a timely 

topic and FCS professionals 

are uniquely placed to provide 

information and insights to 

families. Please be on the look-

out for events in your commu-

nity where VAFCS could play a 

role and share this information 

with the board.  

òTaking it to the Streetsó Arrived on Presidentõs Street for the 
22nd Annual Taste of  Reston  
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Virginia Egg Council, Virginia 

Beef Industry Council, Virginia 

Cooperative Extension, and 

secondary classroom teachers. 

The Virginia Farm Bureau trav-

eled from Richmond to docu-

ment the event.  The 22nd an-

nual Taste of Restonôs Family 

Fun Zone! was a HUGE suc-

cess! Nearly 30 restaurants 

lined the streets of Reston 

Town Center, making the event 

Virginiaôs largest outdoor food 

festival. Taste of Reston was 

recently voted Northern Vir-

giniaôs Best Food Festival by 

Virginia Living magazine.  

On June 15 - 16, 2012 the 

Northern Region of VAFCS, in 

conjunction with the Fairfax 

YMCA in Reston, provided an 

interactive family nutrition activ-

ity patterned on the "Taking it to 

the Streets" model used in Oc-

tober 2011 at the State Fair of 

Virginia. Educational informa-

tion was shared linking foods 

and nutrition with physical activ-

ity - tying the two together for 

combating obesity. Located in 

the Family Fun Zone, the activ-

ity included the "Healthy Living 

Wheel", the Reston Regional 

Library and readings by local 

childrenôs book authors, and a 

foods demonstration on the 

"Family Stage." FCS profes-

sionals of Northern Virginia 

working together included: the 

The Northern Region, VAFCS is 

already making plans for the 

Taste of Reston in 2013.  Stay 

tuned for details! 


